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	BLAIRGOWRIE AND RATTRAY COMMUNITY COUNCIL


Agreed Minutes of the Community Council ordinary meeting 
held on 14th December 2023 at 7pm at the BaRi Building and online via ZOOM.
	ATTENDANCE

BRCC Members

David Cuthill (DC)
Steve Johnson (SJ)
Gina Purrmann (GP)

Lesley McDonald (LM)
Jamie Louise Morrison (JLM)
Pat Marshall (PM)
Andrew Scott (AS)
	Vice-chair

Treasurer

Secretary


	PKC Local Councillors 

Bob Brawn (BB)
Press

Laura Rodger (minutes)

9 members of the public 

Fire Service
	APOLOGIES
Pete Richardson (PR)

Scott MacGregor (SM)

Caroline Shiers (CS)
Tom McEwan (TM)

Sue Hart (SH)

Clare Damodaran (CD)

Police Service
ABSENCES



	Item 1 – Welcome and Introductions
DC welcomed everyone to the meeting at 19:00. He is chairing the meeting, as SM cannot attend. DC asked all attendees for permission for the minute taker to record this meeting solely for the purpose of writing up the minutes; they will not share the recording and will delete it as soon as the minutes have been written. DC made all aware that no fire alarms are planned, and the location of emergency exits and bathrooms. The members of Blairgowrie & Rattray Community Council introduced themselves for the benefit of the members of the public.
	

	Item 2 – Apologies
PR, SM, TM and CS have sent apologies. 
	

	Item 3 – Co-option of new member
Andrew Scott (AS) voiced an interest in becoming a member of the BRCC. The forms were sent in and approved by PKC.  AS is now a member of BRCC.
	

	Item 4 – Adoption of draft minutes of the 9th of November 2023 meeting

The draft minutes were proposed by LM and seconded by PM. 
Decision: November draft minutes approved without amendments. 
	

	Item 5 – Police & Fire Reports 
Fire Report:
Blairgowrie Fire Station attended Newhill, Rattray and St Stephen’s Primary Schools on the run up to Bonfire Night sharing knowledge on bonfire and firework safety. Blairgowrie fire station ran a road safety awareness campaign in partnership with Police Scotland for local young people in S6 from Blairgowrie High School. Over 3-weeks, they received input on the Police Scotland New Drivers Scheme and Road Safety via VR goggles delivered by the Perth Community Action Team. All input was well received and very much appreciated by the young people and the High School. Firefighters from Blairgowrie Fire Station attended Blairgowrie High School’s annual careers fair to showcase the variety of roles available within the Scottish Fire and Rescue Service.
Police Report: 
Housebreaking at domestic properties can be a traumatic experience for the victim. Police Scotland are pro-actively targeting criminals who carry out these crimes. Although housebreaking can occur at any time of the year, seasonal issues should be taken into consideration. During the winter months, houses can give the appearance of being empty due to lack of lights etc. Other seasonal considerations are Chinese New Year, and religious festivals such as Ramadan/Eid. Homes occupied by families celebrating such festivals can be particularly vulnerable and are often targeted by criminals, who will seek to acquire gold/jewellery/foreign currency stored within. The risk in all circumstances can be greatly reduced with the use of Crime Prevention measures; they will greatly reduce both the chances of your home becoming a target and the payoff to any person(s) responsible.  If you’re going on a night out then have fun and enjoy yourself. However, people can sometimes end up acting out of character and may end up regretting it later. Keep these simple steps in mind while having fun. What can I do to keep safe on a night out?

· Plan your night out including how to get home.

· Take your mobile phone with you and make sure it’s charged.

· Stay with friends and avoid leaving parties or nights out with strangers.

· Be sensible about how much alcohol you drink and pace yourself - a drunk person is much more vulnerable and a far easier target for criminals.

· Watch your drinks - don’t give anyone the opportunity to alter them with other substances. If you leave a drink unattended then don’t go back to it.

· Think about what you’ve had to drink - If you feel very drunk or unwell after just a small amount then ask a trusted friend or a member of the club / pub management for help.

· Don’t take drugs or New Psychoactive Substances (sometimes misleadingly called ‘legal highs’).

· Don’t have sexual intercourse with anyone who is unable to give their consent because they are too drunk or under the influence of drugs. In Scots Law this is rape.

· Look after bags and valuables. Attracting attention to a phone, especially when leaving a club under the influence of alcohol, makes you more vulnerable to criminals.

· Make sure you have enough money left at the end of the night to pay for your journey home.

· Stay alert at cash machines. Hide your PIN, be aware of who’s behind you and keep money out of view. Avoid using them if you’ve had too much to drink, as you’ll be more vulnerable to being the target of a robbery.
	

	Item 6 – Matters raised by members of the public
Please note that the items below detail the views and opinions raised by members of the public. This does not indicate the view of BRCC or individual Community Councillors unless clearly stated. 
a) Nativity Display Items 
A member of the public attended to address the issue of nativity display items not all being handed over despite an agreement that this would happen. GP responded that everything that was handed over is detailed on the handover sheet. As far as BRCC are aware, all items have been transferred. The member of the public replied that SM was aware that the electricity boxes had not been handed over and had said he would hand them over. DC will contact SM regarding this. DC noted that there may have been communication issues within the recipient group when it came to checking the list of handover items. The member of the public has asked when they will receive the missing items, as they have not had any further response from SM. The member of the public also highlighted that they personally acquired the cables for the nativity and that they should be returned rather than used by the Illuminations Committee elsewhere. DC will be following up on this. LM highlighted that everything handed over was handed over in good faith. GP asked if they knew where everything was stored as the only things that came to BRCC storage, to our knowledge, were the panels and the bits of wood. The member of the public has stated that SM has confirmed they have the cables and boxes.  GP requested that we follow up on this outside of the meeting. The member of the public requested that they receive the property before the next BRCC meeting and emphasised that they had actually purchased these cables with their own money, so it is their property. DC responded that they should be returned within the next few days if all of the details shared at this meeting are correct. DC also assured the member of the public that her comments were now on record at a public meeting and that BRCC will be following up on this. 
b) Glenclean Laundry, Keay St 
Members of the Glenclean Laundry have come to the BRCC meeting to represent themselves as BRCC are objecting to having a laundry in Keay Street. They registered that they are upset that they were not contacted to give their perspective on the situation. They noted that they have been running out of the unit since September 2022 and are aware of the history of the building. As their business was growing, they needed bigger premises. They advised that they had considered several locations which had been ruled out for various reasons. They are a small, family run business. An employee of PKC (Mary Barr) had given assurances that a laundry moving in would be okay. They are not using commercial machines, but domestic ones, as they are quieter. They were running for seven months before they had their first complaint. Mary Barr’s replacement informed them that they would have to do a simple change of business online. They were then informed that they would have to put in planning applications. They also pointed out that it was PKC who put them in the wrong class when they put in the planning application, and they were not using delay tactics as claimed by neighbouring residents (see September minutes). PKC refused to acknowledge that they were responsible publicly. The laundry invited environmental health to investigate the situation and of the two complainants who were contacted, one found no noise and the other had very little noise that was difficult to detect over other noises outside. They work sociable hours between 10am and 4pm. They noted that they were providing a service to the community such as looking after the football team kits and doing the laundry of elderly people. The planning application was refused despite being assured that there would be no decision made until February. The laundry also noted that they were the ones who contacted Scottish Water and that they had discovered that the problem did not come from them. They had also made a commitment to putting acoustic panelling around the building to mitigate noise from vents had planning permission gone through. PM noted that there was no noise whenever he visited the laundry on Keay Street. The members of the laundry also pointed out that people use the car park, they do not park on the street. DC asked if the laundry is considering going to appeal. They confirmed that they are because they believe it to be an unjust decision and that they are being unfairly punished for what had been there before them. DC acknowledged that a mistake was made in not consulting with them and apologised. He also highlighted that very convincing arguments were made at previous meetings. DC pointed out that we have been scarred as a community from what happened at Emma Street. GP pointed out that a fire could start anywhere. DC agreed but noted that we proceed based on previous experience. DC also noted that BRCC’s objection is just counted as one vote on the objections rather than multiple. LM echoed that BRCC should have also contacted the business. However, she also noted that the classification on planning permissions was the primary concern as it left a question mark over what may go in there next should they leave. The Laundry also noted that they had no objections to have planning permission granted specifically for them. This would mean that whatever business comes after them would have to reapply. LM also noted that there were assurances that the business would be helped to find a suitable space elsewhere. The Laundry confirmed that this was not the case. The Laundry noted that they felt blindsided by misinformation. The Laundry confirmed that this has been refused without a committee meeting. GP has said that BRCC can send a letter requesting information as to why it did not go to committee, and why there was a change in classification. PKC Councillors told BRCC that it had to go to committee. It was also highlighted that this is a small family business that is very community minded. DC expressed his thanks for the clarification and asked that they copy BRCC into any future communications. 
c) Neighbouring Streets of Glenclean Laundry 

A member of the public representing the neighbouring streets of The Laundry business came to express their thanks for BRCC’s support at the previous meeting. They expressed their disappointment that no PKC Councillor was present to update on PKC’s commitment of helping the business find a more suitable location. The member of the public noted that the first complaint was made in September, and it was written to Mary Barr (PKC). The response they received was that the building would be used as storage. They went to PKC as a collective because of the noise. The planning case officer has written a full comprehensive report (14 pages) and this is available online. The report recognised that this comes under class 5 industrial change of use after thorough investigation by the case officer. All concerns are clearly outlined, particularly considering the future of the site should the tenants move out. It does not comply with the PKC development plan. They noted that the conservation area is a significant factor in this decision. The members of the Laundry noted that the conservation area did not actually have a problem with it. Another member of the public noted that they do not have a problem with the owner of the laundry; they have a problem with the owner of the building. The member of the public also emphasised that there is a problem with the planning department in that they are saying different things to the business from what they are saying to the residents. The resident noted that there is a constant drone. The member of the public emphasised the issue of parking on the pavement and noted that this is now illegal under Scottish Law. DC concluded that it is up to the PKC Councillors and the planning department to sort this out. He also confirmed that we have already made a commitment to contact the relevant parties to gain clarification (see point 6b). The member of the public noted that the landlord has known that they only have class 6 permissions and that they have repeatedly leased this out for industrial business. Even if the Laundry does get help to move, there is going to be a worry over what will come next. BB has said that he will not get involved in this discussion as he chairs the local review body and as the Laundry are appealing, this will come to them. BB did explain how the review body works. DC said that we must move the meeting along but requested that BRCC are kept in the loop by both the Laundry and affected residents.
	DC

GP

	Item 7 – Matters arising/reports back
a) Top-Up Tap

This has not progressed. 
b) Black Gate Croft Lane
BB updated that this has all been cleared, but that the ownership is being queried. 
c) Fly bags on fence behind West Park development
To be removed from agenda.
d) Kirk Wynd
DC updated that from his standpoint as a resident, everything is running smoothly with bin collection.
	

	Item 8 – Regular Reports
a) Resilience/Flooding PR/SM
New volunteers have offered to help out with resilience - We met at the fire station to go over what is involved - An excellent cross section of skills to help out. We will look to do some initial training in January. Funding - we missed out with SSEN funding but have been advised there is other funding available and will be submitting this over the next few days to benefit Resilience.

Held our Local Resilience Partnership meeting with Paul Smith & reps from PKC - an excellent meeting.
b) Climate Action DC/GP/JM
GP updated about taking forward the tree planting idea that they came across at their twin town in France. Every year, they plant trees for every new baby born in the community. The Soroptimists International Perth group are keen to plant trees, and have agreed to put money towards this. An application could be made to the Green Living Fund for this project. GP asked for approval from BRCC to put in an application for this. If the application is successful, they could potentially start planting trees next winter. These will be fruit trees to meet the cost of living requirements of the fund. DC asked if there were any objections. No objections raised. 
Decision: GP will put in an application. 

JLM updated that a Climate Action Hub application for Perth & Kinross has been submitted. Noted that the green living fund is open. JLM attended a consultation on battery storage, but this impacts Coupar Angus and not Blairgowrie. It is worth noting that Gavesham Battery Farm will make a one-off donation to the Coupar Angus Community Fund. PKC Cllr Colin Stewart (for Coupar Angus) noted that community benefits cannot always be mandated, but options are being explored. This could affect Blairgowrie & Rattray as regards the Isla Bank solar farm extension.
c) Twinning GP/SM

GP updated that visitors from Brebières, France, will be coming to celebrate Hogmanay.  Details to follow.  A flag from Brebières (or a regional one) has been requested for display at the Highland Games. GP believes one is on the way. 
GP gave a reminder that on the 13th of January, there will be a Burns Night event between 2:30pm and 4:30pm in the Town Hall as part of a joint effort between the international café and BRCC twinning. 
DC updated with regard to Pleasanton, USA, and Fergus, Canada, that email addresses have been supplied regarding twinning locations and Emergency Services. 
d) Maintenance in Blairgowrie & Rattray
   i. Built Environment – no update
   ii. Open Space – The biodiversity group continue to do scything, raking, strimming, etc. 
The Scotia Home site developer has done work at the Gamsie car park re flooding mitigation. 
	PR

GP

GP

	Item 9 – New Projects
No new projects.
	

	Item 10 – Traffic Matters
BB updated that there will be a road network meeting on 19th December. He will update on this at the next meeting. A member of the public asked about the 30mph limit being extended at the car park exit of Lidl. This will be happening. 
	BB

	Item 11 – Planning Matters 
The planning committee met again; various planning applications have been approved/rejected. Nothing to add that has not already been detailed in the minutes.
	

	Item 12 – Chair’s Report
No report
	

	Item 13 – Treasurer’s Report 
Admin 

Nov balance


£90.06
Minutes

£30
£60.06
Dec balance


£60.06



Projects
Nov balance


£5,820.63
Wish Tree

£100
£5,720.63
Dec Balance


£5,720.63
Fireworks/Community Event
£211.89
Resilience


£4,261.12
Well (Defib)


£547.44
Bench



£253.52
Christmas Tree/Festive

£446.56  
	 

	Item 14 – Secretary’s Correspondence. 
The Great Perthshire Last Mince Pie Run will take place on the 2nd of January on the North Inch. GP will circulate an email of deadlines which are occurring before the next BRCC meeting. DC noted that omnibus orders (e.g. road closures) are now to be approved on a quarterly basis. BRCC has been invited to help Zero Waste Scotland with a survey closing on the 22nd of December. The Scottish Civic Trust ‘My Place’ award email has been circulated to all, and may be worth looking into. The updated PKC Scheme of Establishment for Community Councils has been approved and it comes into effect from the 01/01/24
	GP

	Item 15 – PKC Councillor’s Reports

BB updated that the change of usage/class for premises relating to the laundry in Keay Street has been refused. On this occasion, Officers took the step to refuse using delegated authority. There were considerable objections to this with representations at two BRCC meetings. The applicants have the right to appeal and have advised they intend to do so. The planned meeting with Roads Officers has been delayed and will now meet online on 19 December (elected members only). We’ll try to arrange a follow-up meeting with BRCC. Due to issues as a result of recent adverse weather, the public consultation on the flooding model for the town has been delayed. Now likely to be held in February. BB asked if further public input would be permitted. He was advised that flood bulletins were issued after events in October (mainly to Rattray) which generated 5 or 6 responses. No further requests for public comment will be issued, but if anyone wants to do so they can via- flood@pkc.gov.uk BB reminded that the repairs for Bridge of Burnhead are due this financial year.  He confirmed the “Market Hill” solar farm has been refused for a second time. Finally, all best wishes to BRCC, all voluntary groups and to all, for a very Merry Christmas and hopefully a Happier New Year. 
CS thanked BRCC members for all that have done through 2023 and wished all a happy Christmas and a healthy, peaceful and productive 2024. She added: The roads and parking meeting will be held with SM in the New Year. A meeting with officers and the ward councillors is next week, to review matters which are outstanding. She continues to receive regular complaints about the lack of street cleansing and bin emptying. There have been staffing issues which have impacted this area of service. She will continue to raise concerns, as it is a very important service. There has not been a lot of progress regarding the park at the BMX Track. Last week there were roadworks for essential works on sewers at Riverside Court. This led to lengthy delays when there was no work being done. She has made representations to Scottish Water and this has also been raised with their contractors, as it is unacceptable. Contractors appointed to complete the work as outlined to Nathan. Thanks to Nathan for his vigilance at keeping an eye on this area.

Anti-social behaviour and litter around Blair High at lunchtime have begun to be addressed. She would thank Mrs Leslie for her prompt action and the Community Wardens for their support. Additional bins on the route back to the school from West Park have been requested again as there is not enough capacity in the ones that are there. Congratulations to the football club on their planning permission for Phase 2 being approved. She declared an interest as a Trustee but credit must go to Sandy Thomson for driving forward this project. It will deliver a community facility in Rattray which can be used beyond football. Boys need bins campaign - pleased to have a motion agreed at PKC regarding the need for sanitary bins in toilets used by males to accommodate the needs of men who have prostrate issues. This was raised by Blairgowrie residents and is a really important campaign. Continuing to raise the need for the Blairgowrie toilets to remain open. The council will set its budget at the end of February with the loos set to close soon after that. CS feels these need to be operated by the local authority but will be pragmatic and work with any community group who comes forward to run them. I think we should be exploring operating them in an unattended way. There continues to be issues with the Loon Braes Path. Chris Martin (PKC) is on the case.

PM echoed credit to Sandy Thomson and expressed his hope that it would help the Juniors football club who are currently paying extortionate fees while having very little in the way of sponsorship due to being a rural community. GP asked if the issues have now been resolved to the Juniors’ football club’s satisfaction. PM noted that they did not have time for the juniors and highlighted the loss of revenue, but he agreed that this has been a positive development for the area. 
	

	Item 16 – AOCB
LM updated that Blairgowrie has its fun run on the 1st of January. Blairgowrie and Rattray Development Trust are holding their AGM on the 20th of December at 6pm at Rattray Bowling Club. GP proposed that the interim meeting should be the week before the January meeting rather than next week. 
DC thanked everyone for attending and wished everyone a Merry Christmas and a joyous festive season. The meeting closed at 20:57.
	

	Date of Next Meeting: 11th January 2024, 7pm at the BaRi Building & 6.45pm online.
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